Minutes of the AGS Business Meeting Minutes

80th Meeting, University of Warwick

7 September 2017, 3.30pm

Committee present: Sarah Colvin (president), Margaret Littler (vice-president), Steffan Davies (treasurer), Frauke Matthes (conference), Sean Williams (publicity), Dora Osborne (secretary), Stephan Ehrig (PG & EC), Stefan Manz (Networks)
1. Welcome 


SC welcomed all present, especially the teachers who had joined the conference earlier, as well as welcomed teachers who joined earlier and Raisa Manchanda from the Embassy.
Apologies were received from Frank Finlay and G Krawietz (DAAD).
2. 
Committee Business

a. 
Members’ news: 

Appointments, promotions, retirements and deaths for the academic period 2016-17 were announced.
SC also encouraged members to report news of successful PhD completions

b. 
Conference dates: 

The dates and locations of future conferences were confirmed as follows: 
2017 – Warwick, 6-8 September
2018 – Bangor, 29-31 August (lead panel on anniversaries)
2019 – Bristol, dates tbc

2020 – Swansea

2021 – Trinity College Dublin 
SC to take question of conference scheduling back to the committee
c. 
New committee roles and thanks:

SC introduced SM as Networks Officer and his schools panel. SC suggested that in the future this might be a plenary session.
SC thanked committee members for their work, especially FM for organising the Warwick conference.
SC to thank Warwick hosts for organisation at wine reception

3. 
Committee Reports

a. 
Vice-President: 

ML reported a pleasingly high number of applications for AGS subsidies. She asked members to encourage PGs to apply, including for publication subsidies for edited volumes. 
b. 
Treasurer: 
SD reported that AGS finances are in good shape and that the ‘right’ degree of loss was made at the Newcastle conference (allowing for the support of PG attendance).
SD reported that in 2016 grants were awarded to the value of £2000 + €600
Together with DO, SD reminded members paying annual subscription by standing order to adjust their payments to reflect the new rate.
c. 
Secretary: 
DO reported that AGS membership is currently stable, with a good number of new postgraduate students. 
DO asked members to encourage PGs to become members.

d. 
Publicity: 
SW encouraged members to send news/activities that can be tweeted using the AGS account. SW also requested that members connect him with other voices (outside the immediate academic field of German Studies) for whom German is important.
e. 
Conference: 
FM extended thanks to Helmut Schmitz, Jim Jordan, Linda Shortt and the Warwick team for an excellent conference and their efficient organisation. 

FM reported that the theme panels are working well with a good take up. She encouraged further submissions for special panels, especially those convened by ECRs &PGs.

It was reported that the schools panel went very well, and it was agreed that this should be kept going.
FM requested that members approach her regarding the hosting of future conferences. She would be particularly pleased to hear from members from universities in the North of England and Scotland. 
f. 
Postgraduate/Early Career: 

SE reported that a second mailing list has been established and has proved very productive for networking and sharing experiences.
SE reported that he and other PG &EC members have devised a Code of Conduct for employers and requested further input from other members. 
g. 
Networks 
SM reported that the conference schools panel had been very productive, and that he will continue to with schools, the networks and the Embassy.
SM reminded members that the Embassy has funds for relevant projects and encouraged suggestions and asked members to pass on this information to colleagues.
SM emphasised the importance of school visits as a way of advocating for the discipline. SC suggested sending UGs into schools (both as preparation for those teaching on their YA and to benefit pupils and teachers). 
4. 
Election of new Vice President
SC reported that she is stepping down as President and that ML is to become the new President of the AGS.

SC reported that the committee proposes Nicola McClelland as new Vice President.
Members voted unanimously that NMcC be the new Vice President of the AGS. as new VP.
ML thanked SC for her time and work as President, especially her networking activities and spearheading responses to the difficult situations being experienced in the discipline.

The committee expressed its thanks to SC on behalf of the AGS, presenting her with a gift. 
5.    External reports

a. 
German Embassy
Raisa Manchanda had nothing to report to the meeting, but was thanked by SC for her attendance. 
b. 
WIGS (Katya Krylova): 
KK reported that there had been 2 WIGS conferences in the last year, the annual conference in November at Aberystwyth and an open conference in June at Oxford on the theme of Reform and Revolt organised by Henrike Lähnemann, which was a great success. The 2018 conference will be held at Oxford and planning is underway for the WIGS 30-year anniversary. An ECR workshop on alternatives to academic careers organised by Birgit Mikus was held at St Edmonds Hall, Oxford. WIGS has also held successful competitions for ECR essay writing and first books with the support of Peter Lang. KK announced that these competitions will be readvertised next year and encouraged members to put suitable PGs forward for the book and essay awards and to make PGs aware of travel grants.
KK reported the following changed to the WIGS committee: Sarah Pogoda – Treasurer, Mary Frank – PG Rep, Cyd Sturgess – ECR Rep.
KK encouraged members to use and contribute to WIGS’ strong online presence (inc. youtube channel).
c. 
IMLR (Godela Weiss-Sussex):
G W-S reported that the IMLR has a new website, which has information relating to events, fellowships and funding, and encouraged members to use this.
G W-S reported that the IMLR hosts a number of research centres: Centre for Exile studies, Ingeborg Bachmann Centre for Austrian Literature and Culture, Centre for Contemporary Women’s Writing, Cultural Memory Centre, and now the Ernst Bloch Centre for German Thought (which has moved to them from Sheffield).
The IMLR also produces publications, including the Bithell Dissertation Series (recent authors are Esther Laufer and Marissa Munderloh).
G W-S encouraged applications for IMLR fellowships and the Sylvia Naish Lecture.
She also reported that the Institute has run a series of workshops on ML methodologies, including one held in Paris that looked comparatively at ML approaches in ML. She encouraged suggestions from members for future sessions.
G W-S announced forthcoming events, including a conference on Hertha Müller and an event with Ursula Krechel, as well as the launch soon of the 4th IMLR writing competition (theme: ‘Chatting with Luther’) and the regional conference funding initiative.
d. 
German Screen Studies Networks (Erica Carter):

EC introduced the network website (which has been supported by DAAD grant). She explained that it is a community resource and encouraged participation from members.
EC reported that the network has organised 4 annual symposia (starting 2013), inc. events at the Goethe Institut, Leeds and QMUL. There is also an opportunity to present German Studies work at the BAFTSS conference (members should contact Helen Hughes). The network has also developed successful links with those working with German Language films, inc. BFI, GI, Austrian Cultural Forum. EC encouraged members involved in relevant events to use the website to promote them. The network has run schools events supported by DAAD funds.
EC encouraged members to make use of the network’s social media presence and to contact her to see how the network can be used to promote related events and projects.
e. 
Forum for Germanic Language Studies (Melanie Schroeter)

MS reported that the next biannual German Linguists conference will be held at Edinburgh.

5. 
President’s Business
a. German Studies under threat

SC gave an update on the situation at Herriot Watt and expressed the willingness of the AGS to help as and when this might be needed. 
ML gave an update on the situation at Manchester and reported that she and colleagues are challenging the rationale for the proposed measures and the manner in which the situation is being dealt with.
SC encouraged any institutions affected to get in touch with AGS to ask for support if needed.
SW suggested an advocacy panel at the next conference to gather feedback from those who have had to make a case for German Studies and provide support for those who need to do so. SC stressed the importance of using SW as publicity officer as means of communicating advocacy statements and facilitating conversation, especially via good media contacts (e.g. Helen Pidd). SM also encouraged contact with networks (a network statement would come from multiple universities).
b. Brexit

SC expressed the need for universities generally to provide evidence of impact of Brexit.
Silke Mentchen and Andrea Klaus gave a report to members about their study about the importance of the Year Abroad, which has been widely published and well received. SM and AK emphasised that there is still much uncertainty around the YA and Erasmus and said that they will continue to monitor the situation.
SC encouraged members to write to their MPs re. Erasmus quoting the study.
Members discussed the importance of formulating cogent arguments around the YA (e.g. value of apprenticeships/internships), of sharing useful material and data, and of lobbying.
Members discussed the different directions in which the arguments around Brexit and Erasmus are being taken within ML (essentially, the attempt to preserve Erasmus vs. the attempt to explore, ahead of time, viable alternatives). In view of these different responses, SC strongly encouraged open discussion.
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